MILWAUKEE COUNTY
OFFICE OF THE SHERIFF

Inter-Office Communication

DATE: June 13,2012

TO: Marina Dimitrijevic, Chairwoman
Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors

Mark Borkowski, Chairman
Judiciary, Safety, and General Services Committee

FROM: Richard R. Schmidt, Inspector

SUBJECT: Response to Letters to the Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors
from Chief Judge Jeffrey Kremers

On April 12,2012, Chief Judge Kremers wrote a cover letter to the Milwaukee County
Board of Supervisors regarding his perception of an alleged increase in the inmate
population at the jail. He attached a secondary letter outlining his undocumented
perceptions of other jail-related issues. A significant fact is that Chief Judge Kremers was
offered a meeting with the leadership of detention services and myself to discuss the
issues he brought forth in his letter dated March 30, 2012, a process that we have used in
the past to address other concerns of the Chief Judge. In this case, Judge Kremers refused
to meet with our staff when given the offer in early April. However, on Monday, May 14,
2012, the Chief Judge agreed to meet with detention services leadership, including

myself, where his concerns were addressed.

The issues presented will be addressed on three levels. Those levels include actual data,
the constitutional authority of the Sheriff, and the expertise of the Sheriff’s Office in
handling public safety, including correctional facilities, as contrasted with those outside

the law enforcement venue.



Allegation of the Chief Judge — Increased Inmate Population

The first issue is easily resolved by examining the actual data regarding the inmate
population at the County Correctional Facility-South and the County Correctional
Facility-Central. Attached is a graph of the system-wide inmate population under the
Sheriff’s watch since 2009.

FACT: The average yearly inmate population has decreased 24.6% in the past

three years. FACT: The system-wide inmate population today is 2,508 inmates.
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Source: Jail Population statistics obtained by L.E.A.D.

Specifically, since 2009, the system-wide jail population has decreased by 24.6%.

Allegation of the Chief Judge — He is “concerned about what appears to be
unnecessary delays in the release of defendants to court-ordered programs.”

The Chief Judge’s office provided no data. Therefore, Sheriff’s Office staff did fact-
finding on the 20 inmates currently assigned to the Chief Judge’s Day Reporting Center,
to determine what potential delays exist. The data reveals that 19 of the 20 inmates or
95% of the in-custody Day Reporting Center inmates were moved into a Huber dorm
within 24 hours of notification. Once again, the data should dissuade any concerns
regarding the timely movement of the few inmates assigned to the Day Reporting Center.
In addition, the names of the inmates are included in this report with the transfer times to
provide additional data to document the movement. Any concerns that the Sheriff’s

Office has inhibited the Day Reporting Center, which operates under the Courts, from




filling its stated goal of having 125 participants for the $950,000 program should be set to

rest based on the data.

Over 24 Hours

Transfer Times to Huber

,Wumber of Inm&e:l
24 Hours or Less b Y

DRC INMATE NAME |(DORM/BED/BOOKING NUMBER| DATE CCFS NOTIFIED DATE IN HUBER
BANNECKE, WILLIAM A6 01 108911404 3/14/2012 3/15/2012
LEWIS, ROY A6 14 279840620 4/2412012 4/24/2012
ROSARIO, JULIO A6 15 135092307 4/24/2012 4/24/2012
BEETS, ALONZO A6 16 245050529 4/6/2012 4/7/2012
DAVIS, CLARENCE A6 17 216604120 3/4/2012 3/4/2012
ROSCHA, NICHOLAS A6 22 238414413 5/9/2012 5/9/2012
BATTLE, ROBERT A6 26 208702925 3/6/2012 3/6/2012
HAMILTON, LARRY A6 32 193980325 3/5/2012 3/5/2012
SMITH, MAURICE A6 37 165555630 2/21/2012 3/4/2012
LEWIS, KENNETH A6 40 229681028 3/29/2012 3/29/2012
RAYFORD, MILTON A6 44 1018356321 3/29/2012 3/29/2012
PASZKIEWICZ, CARY A6 46 285433801 3/17/2012 3/17/2012
RODRIGUEZ, ANTONIO| A6 48 280155517 4/24/2012 4/24/2012
GAY, RICHARD A6 52 266203602 5/9/2012 5/9/2012
DRAKE, TOMMIE A6 53 2882725623 4/28/2012 4/28/2012
WILSON, LAWRENCE A6 54 120114811 3/4/2012 3/4/12012
LIGON, MONTAGUE A6 55 221852827 3/29/2012 3/29/2012
MICHALOWSKI, JARRET| A6 50 291082804 5/10/2012 5/11/2012
KARRIKER, JAMES A6 56 296904808 5/10/2012 5/11/2012
GUZMAN, DONA B6 36 249474710 4/24/2012 4/24/2012




Allegation of the Chief Judge - “The transport of defendants to the CCF-South

Facility prior to initial appearance resulting in sometimes several extra days in jail

before making their court appearance and being released on bail.”

Once again there was no data supplied by the Chief Judge. Therefore, the only way to
answer this issue is with the facts regarding the inmate population. There are very
specific classification tools that are used to determine the appropriate housing
assignments of inmates that are mandated by the Department of Corrections. In addition,
there are absolute mandates that must be followed based on the Christensen Consent
Decree. This results in lower level summary arrest inmates being shipped to the County
Correctional Facility-South, when there is no appropriate housing available in the high-

security downtown County Correctional Facility-Central.

The downtown facility currently has two dormitories closed for workstation and
electronic remodeling, based on a capital project that was funded by the County Board.
All of the dormitories will be upgraded this year, resulting in the consistent closure of

two dormitories at a time.

A viable solution to the transportation of inmates from Franklin to the downtown jail for
court is a significant expansion in the use of video conferencing. The Courts have the
equipment necessary to immediately expand their use of video conferencing technology,
resulting in a potentially significant decline in the transportation of inmates between the
County Correctional Facility-South and Central. The expanded use could also result in a
decrease in the number of inmates being transported back and forth between other
facilities around the state. The increased use of the available 21** Century technology by
the Courts could have a significant impact in reducing the time and money required for
inmate transportation and the security risks that are inherent in moving inmates between

facilities. This is a large-scale solution that is waiting to revolutionize the judicial system.

Issue of the Chief Judge — He is “unclear as to the reasons for the dramatic change

in who is allowed on electronic monitoring and the rules going forward for

determining eligibility for the program.”



The Chief Judge has had multiple conversations with the Sheriff’s Office regarding who
is responsible for ordering an inmate to be placed on electronic monitoring. Two
appellate court decisions affirmed that the Sheriff has the sole authority to determine if an
inmate shall be placed on electronic monitoring. Therefore, the Court cannot order the
Sheriff to place an inmate on electronic monitoring. See Court of Appeals of Wisconsin
Published Opinion, 2005 WI APP 172, Case Number 2004AP779-CR and State of
Wisconsin Court of Appeals Decision, Appeal Number 2006AP1884-CR.

The Chief Judge has publicly stated in multiple forums that placing an inmate on
“electronic monitoring” results in significant savings. That is not a factual statement.
There are significant costs involved in putting an inmate on electronic monitoring, based
on the type of offense and criminal history associated with the inmate. An inmate that has
a history of alcohol and drug abuse must be tested and monitored on a continual basis
while on electronic monitoring. In addition, any inmate convicted of Operating While
Intoxicated would be placed on an alcohol monitoring system and GPS, which has daily
costs equal to the incarceration costs. There are officers required to set up the inmates for
electronic monitoring; there are officers who must monitor the whereabouts of the
inmates twenty-four hours a day; there are officers who must perform drug tests
randomly on the inmates, and there are supervisors who must make sure those assigned to

the electronic monitoring program are performing.

When all of the costs are added up there are little to no savings to the taxpayers of
Milwaukee County. The Chief Judge has cited that it costs $140-$150 a day to house an
inmate at the County Correctional Facility-South. That figure is grossly inaccurate. The
actual cost of a 60- to 70-inmate dormitory at the County Correctional Facility-South is
approximately $400,000 a year, not the $3,832,000 that the Chief Judge has stated it costs
the taxpayers. With the recent completion of a transition from Deputy Sheriffs in CCF-C
to a full Correctional Officer complement in that division, the cost of operating a dorm in
each division (CCF-C and CCF-S) is remarkably similar. Regardless, the $140 to $150
cost per inmate is a meaningless calculation often used by advocates. It is based on the

annual tax levy cost of operating a facility, divided by the number of inmate days in a



year. This calculation is not the incremental cost of adding or subtracting an inmate from

the system.

Put another way: There is a tax levy cost of maintaining the County Parks. You could
compute a cost per person who uses the parks system. Would this have any meaning? If
one less person used the parks would the costs go down? If one more person used the

parks, would the cost go up? These calculations, as a cost basis, are meaningless.

Conclusion:

Anecdotal, speculative and undocumented allegations attempting to spark a political
debate outside of one’s area of expertise is an unproductive exercise. The time and cost to
taxpayers to respond to the Chief Judge’s letters, when all of the issues were discussed at
the May 14" meeting with the Chief Judge, has been the only unnecessary and inefficient

use of taxpayer money.

Sheriff Clarke has documented savings of $6 million in one year after the former County
Executive placed the Sheriff in charge of the County Correctional Facility-South in 2009.
Saving large sums of money under the leadership of Sheriff Clarke has been a constant
over the past ten years. The fiscal responsibility exercised by the Sheriff, while
maintaining the highest standards possible for public safety, has been a hallmark of the

past ten years.

The Constitutional authority of the Sheriff and the Wisconsin Statutes further accentuate
that the current Sheriff, a law enforcement professional for over 34 years, shall oversee
the inmates assigned to his care. Unless there is a change in the Constitution or the
Wisconsin statutes, the issue of who is making the decisions is settled; and in the case of

Sheriff Clarke, that is a tremendous value to the taxpayers of Milwaukee County.



